Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday November 21st 2011 at 7:45 in the School Hall

PRESENT were Cllrs: R Miller (Chairman) M Colvey, J Dyball, D Gillard, K Norris, P Talbot, J Taylor, L Wilson and C Wood  and the Parish Clerk (T Watton). 
Dist Cllr P Webb County and County Cllr F Drane were also in attendance. 
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – from Cllrs A Bush and M Munford 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST. There were none.    

3.      REVISED CODE OF CONDUCT FOR COUNCILLORS 2007.

In accordance with paragraph 12(2) of the Revised Code, to hear any representations or answers to member’s questions or evidence provided by any members of the Council having a prejudicial interest in any matter to be considered at this meeting. There were none.  
4.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SESSION.  (Standing Orders suspended).
Mr & Mrs Webster commented on the condition of the grass on the Foxhills Open Space adjacent to the lower end of The Spinnney.  They remarked that they thought the grass had not been regularly cut by the contractor and also that during the last visit the contractor had experienced problems with the cutting machine and had not completed the job. They also asked if the gravel pathway could be restored as the grass has now grown through and obscured it. The Chairman thanked Mr & Mrs Webster for drawing this to the council’s attention and assured them that the matter would be investigated. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange for a site review with the contractor to discuss these issues. 
Mr Hampshire observed that during the previous council’s term it was established that the council would maintain a list of councillor attendances at meetings. He wondered if that was being kept and if it would be published anywhere. In response it was indicated that this would be made available as a summary on the council’s website. Action: Parish Clerk to diary this and arrange at year end. It was pointed out that there are no financial implications to the level of attendances because all Councillors are volunteers who give their time, efforts and expertise to the community entirely free of charge.  

5. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS.
The Chairman thanked those council members who had attended the dedication service for the RBL on Friday and also the remembrance service on Sunday. It was noted that around 300 people were at the war memorial and 150 at the service – with the full range of ages represented. 
6. THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on 17th October were approved and signed by the Chairman.  
7. MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
a. Full Council 21st Feb, minute 13: Fields in Trust Registration. Cllr Norris reported that John Chapman is still working on the council’s behalf. Cllr Norris has spoken to Kevin Brown regarding the list of questions and issues to be raised with FIT and he had no changes to make or points to add – so the letter went to FIT on 11th November. A reply had not yet been received as of the date of this meeting.  It was felt that this matter is now becoming more urgent as ideally a potential funder for the Play area project would like confirmation of the Deed in Trust urgently. 
b. Full Council 21st Feb, minute 15: Replacement village name sign. As reported at the November E&A Cttee meeting A response from Mark Adams, a member of the DCC Area Highways team is still awaited. Action: Parish Clerk to chase this.       
c. Full Council 20th June, minute 15: Lytchett Astro, Football Foundation support meeting. A follow-up email has now been received from the Football Foundation requesting further details of the football development plan and plans for expansion of Astro usage. One of the issues which the Sports Club suggest is limiting usage is the lack of adequate lighting of the connecting path from Wareham Road to the Astro. It was noted that a solution had been proposed and discussed at a previous council meeting to replace the low lighting bollards (vulnerable to vandalism) with two street lighting columns, however it is believed that low level lighting was a condition of the original planning application. It was agreed that a letter should be sent to the Planning Authority (DCC in this case) explaining the problem and seeking a relaxation of this condition to enable columns to be installed instead. Action: Parish Clerk to write to DCC accordingly.       
d. Full Council 18th July, Minute 4: Public consultation by PDC on the Huntick Rd site (PDC Core Strategy). Cllr Bush has provided a summary of the issues raised.  Cllr Colvey indicated that he would chase Chris McDermott (PDC) for the findings of the housing needs survey – which the council would then need to consider.  Action: Cllr Colvey to speak to Ms McDermott and report back accordingly. In addition, Cllr Wood recalled that Mr Alan Davies had offered a visit to Cllrs to the PDC planning Department. It was agreed to suggest 3 dates to Mr Davies for this visit to take place. Action: Cllrs to agree on the suggested dates to suggest to Mr Davies.  
e. Full Council 18th July, Minute 15: Display equipment. The gazebo has not yet been ordered.  Cllr Miller reported that there has been some variation from the prices originally quoted.  Further enquiries are in hand. 
f. Full Council 18th July, Minute 21: Requested dog bin Frys Close – Purbeck Rd. PDC Environmental Services have been approached to seek their approval for the siting of this bin. Action: Parish Clerk to chase progress on this matter.   

g. Full Council 18th July, Minute 21: Donation of bench for recreation ground. Terry Homer now has the material for the installation of this bench.     

h. Full Council, 19th September 2011, Minute 12 – nomination for Volunteer of the Year. Cllr Miller reported that the nomination and citation have now been forwarded to PDC. It was noted that a member of the public has suggested a further nominee, to be considered for next year.   

i. Full Council, 19th September 2011, Minute 13 – response to DCC re Local Broadband plan funding. As Cllr Bush was not present there was no update on Mark Gracey’s views.
j. Full Council, 19th September 2011, Minute 19 – request to use High St car park for Fish & Chip Vending. No response has been received from the further vendor who recently made an enquiry about also trading from the car park on another night. 
k. Full Council, 19th September 2011, Minute 19 – recycling banks at RBL site. The banks have now been removed. 
l. Full Council, 17th October 2011, Minute 10 – connecting path – Foxhills Open Space to Deans Drove. As reported in the Environment and Amenities Cttee minutes for November, additional information and advice had come to light regarding the efficacy of the two options. The member discussed the matter and can to a majority view that, subject to Mr Bird’s confirmation of his advice, the council now supports option 1 – involving a bridge carrying the path over the brook onto the western side. 
m. Full Council, 17th October 2011, Minute 20 first bullet point – three matters to raise with contractors. These have been reported for attention. 
n. Full Council, 17th October 2011, Minute 20 fourth bullet point- PDC to make a financial contribution towards Lytchett Link. The Parish Clerk reported that he had not yet taken this matter up with PDC. Action: Parish Clerk to write to PDC accordingly. 
8. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS.
Cllr Webb remarked on the consultation about possible sites for Travellers in the District – with 36 identified possible sites now reduced to 4. It was noted that most site owners do not wish their sites to be considered for this purpose. 
On the subject of the electoral boundary review, Cllr Webb reported that all ward boundaries in Purbeck have been considered and a draft proposal put forward which encompasses all out elections from 2014/15 and for varying sized membership wards rather than standardising. No change is expected for Lytchett & Morden ward.  

The next draft of the Core Strategy for Purbeck is awaited, which will incorporate implications of the National Planning Framework and the Localism Bill, as well as local consultation exercises such as on the proposed Huntick Rd development. 
Regarding broadband provision, Cllr Webb observed that those on Morden exchange experience particularly poor service currently, and there is a real need for enhancement across the locality. 

PDC are expecting to get back 90% of what was invested in the Icelandic banks which suffered as a result of the credit crunch.  
9.   REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Cllr Drane reported on the following:

At the Full DCC Meeting 10th November 2011 a proposition was raised by the leader of the Lib Dem Party for the vote to be taken again reference the position of DCC Libraries that the Council again vote on options B or Position D. This was an unusual request as the last time a vote which had been taken was taken again was 20 years ago.  The reasoning given for the request was the very slim majority for option B (one vote) coupled with some new factors which have recently emerged which would indicate that option D might be more favourable. The Chairman allowed the vote but this resulted in the Council again voting for Option B – i.e. no change to the present position for the 9 Community Libraries which will remain unfunded by DCC.  Lytchett Matravers Library continues within the DCC administration and funding. 
A debate took place on the Queen Elizabeth’s School project. This debate took place in private secession and is not permitted for Publication. Cllr Drane commented that the feels that this project should follow the model he helped to establish to the Lytchett Minster School project - for all school maintenance, rebuilds or complete new builds. I has previously proposed this to DCC – although he accepts that School Governors could not address legal aspects of such projects – but  he feels there is there is benefit to gain from  on-site monitorio9ngh of the progress of such projects by Governors. 

He also reiterated and stressed the comments he had made to the PDC members meeting on 8th November – that Lytchett Matravers (and Upton) have complained for many years that they are second largest Council tax contributing communities to PDC and yet receive the least amount of facilities, grants and other practical support from the District. 
Finally, Cllr Drane commented on communication he had received from two residents who have requested school transport to & from Lytchett Minster School and whose requests have gone to the Appeals Committee. Surprisingly a response form DCC had suggested use of the unsuitable Stafford Row footpath – because Huntick Rd was considered by DCC to be too dangerous. 

10.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES

There were none.  

11.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Environment & Amenities Cttee (see minutes of 7th November 2011).

Cllr Wilson reported on the following recommendations:

· to review the Council’s previous decision on the Foxhills Open Space – Deans Drove connecting path and adopt option 1 (using a bridge to cross the path to the western side of the brook) as this is the more cost effective, simple and feasible from and engineering design and construction viewpoint. Need to have this in writing from Mr Bird - Dist Cllrs to chase him. AGREED. 
· That the council should contribute 10% of the funding for the recreation ground play area project up to a maximum of £10,000. AGREED.  

    (b) Planning Cttee (see minutes of 3rd November 2011)

Cllr Dyball commented that there were no recommendations to bring forward. 
It was AGREED to receive the minutes of both of the above meetings.   
12.
Next issue of Lytchett link – including approval of costs for printing and distribution  

It was noted that the printing for the last edition had cost £272.00. It was AGREED to authorise £300 for this edition. The matter of distribution arrangements was discussed and a proposal to authorise £27 plus VAT was AGREED. It was also AGREED that Cllr Taylor be asked to produce 4 issues per year, and to fix and publish the publication dates and due dates to receipt of copy. 
13.     Council policy on grit bins   
After some discussion, a proposal by Cllr Norris that the Lytchett Matravers Parish Council does not provide grit bins was AGREED.  Cllr Colvey indicated that he would write an article on this for the Lytchett Link. Action: Cllr Colvey to prepare the article accordingly.
14.  Clerk’s working hours

The Chairman and Cllr Norris commented on a proposal to increase the  Parish Clerk’s contracted hours from 20 to 25 per week wef December 2011 – initially to provide the additional scope to undertake the SILCA qualification, and then to absorb additional / increasing general workload. This was AGREED by the council; and accepted with thanks by the Parish Clerk.   
15. Charges for double burial plots

The Parish Clerk explained that an expert report from O’Neil Digging Services had identified that the prevailing ground conditions in Row Park Cemetery make the preparation of deeper graves for of multiple burials in the same plot unstable and a serious safety risk to contractors and the public. In order to avoid disadvantaging purchasers of such plots (i.e., for a single purchase fee) it is proposed to establish a policy of offering the adjacent plot without charging a second time. This is in line with arrangements offered by the other nearby parish and town councils. This policy was AGREED, with two abstentions. 

16. Report of any training activity undertaken in the past month.

Cllr Colvey reported that he had undertaken planning training session at PDC. 
 17.  REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Carnival 
	PACT 
	DAPTC 
	Footpaths 

	School Councillor
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	Village Hall


The following reports were made:

DAPTC – Cllr Miller reported that the Area DAPTC meeting took place on 5th November. It was noted that DAPTC membership fees will rise for 2012.  

Footpaths – Cllr Dyball reported on the proposed Huntick Rd – Wimborne Rd footpath by saying that that she is chasing Cari Wooldridge (PDC) about how this is now progressed. 

Youth Organisations – Cllr Wood apologised that due to circumstances beyond her control she had not been able to arrange the meetings she had hoped, but is now in a better position to make progress. 
There were no other updates. 

18. Council to approve the following payments Due :- 
	19. Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total 

	2038
	T Watton
	Clerk’s salary – October 
	661.76
	0.00
	661.96

	2039
	T Homer 
	Handyman duties – October
	225.00
	0.00
	225.00

	2040
	T Homer
	Reimbursement of expenses – cost of fixings for bench installation
	9.00
	0.00
	9.00

	2041
	Banyards Ltd
	Cemetery maintenance 1/11/11
	303.49
	60.70
	364.19

	2042
	S P Mills Garden Services
	Grass cutting for year, refilling sunken grave, Strimming Himalayan balsam
	4395.00
	0.00
	4395.00

	4043
	Novatech Ltd
	Replacement laptop and printer. Fax machine
	727.13
	145.43
	872.56

	4044
	Continental Landscapes Ltd
	Grass cutting, southern end of rec – Octboer
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	4045
	AJV Computing
	Setup of MS Outlook
	30.00
	0.00
	30.00

	4046
	Trade UK Account (B&Q)
	Materials for new bench
	27.20
	5.47
	32.67

	4047
	D&P Warr
	Topping Row Park Paddock
	40.00
	8.00
	48.00

	4048
	Churches Fire Security Ltd
	Annual check of fire equipment
	56.73
	11.35
	68.08


All the above payments were unanimously AGREED.    

19. CORRESPONDENCE.

A letter from Mr P Ashton formally requesting financial (grant) support from the Parish Council which can be quoted in grant applications to other funders for the Rec drainage scheme. It was AGREED to set aside support funding of up to £5000 in the 2012/ 13 budget plan – the source of the funding (new precept item or from reserves) to be determined later. 

A copy of the latest edition of “Open Space” – passed on to Cllr Dyball to read and then to pass around other Cllrs.

A letter of thanks from Lytchett Matravers Sports Club for the grant award 2011.

Notification from PDC of applications for works on protected trees (detailed papers available from Parish Clerk).: 

1 Old Chapel Drive - 1 x Oak crown lift to 3m, crown reduction and clean; silver birch fell or reduce by 50%  
Field off Huntick Rd - Group (mostly Oak) crown raise to 4m

Field off Huntick Rd – Fell, 4 ash trees. 

Notification from DAPTC of three public consultation exercises (available online): 

Neighbourhood Planning Regulations 

– see www.communities.gov.uk/publications/planningandbuilding/planningregulationsconsultation
Community infrastructure Levy: detailed proposals and draft regs for reform – see www.communities.gov.uk/publications/planningandbuilding/cilreformconsultation
Technical reforms of council tax – see www.communities.gov.uk/publications/localgovernment/technicalreformcounciltax
20. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION.

· Cllr Dyball displayed graphics of the proposed new Recreation Ground Play area.
· It was AGREED to change the date of the next Finance & Policy Cttee meeting to 12th December to enable the Cttee Chairman and Vice Chairman to attend as both are away on 5th December.
· Cllr Miller remarked that the bench at the Memorial Green is deteriorating and requires some timber treatment. It was AGREED to diary this for action in the Spring. Action: Parish Clerk to diary this and arrange accordingly.  
· Cllr Miller also remarked on the very poor quality of a Local Government Conference he attended on 17th November “Getting to grips with the Localism Bill”. 
The meeting closed at 9:45pm 
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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